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Ropley Cricket Club AGM – 9 November, 2018

MINUTES AND ACTIONS

Present: Chris Graham (chair), Anne Carter, Jayne Forrest, Andy Erskine, Andrew Robson, Merve Durrant, Ian Goodwin, Chris Fuller, Adam Wheeler, Nick Gerrard, Adam Wheeler, Quentin Sandell, Andrew Morris, Wendy Morris, Ed White, Les Spevock, Sean Udal, Fiona Gray, Tom Stroud.

	Ref
	Minutes and Actions

	1.
	Welcome: Chris Graham welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained that he was chairing the meeting as David Burgess was unwell. Chris also thanked David in his absence for the ongoing passion he had as the chairman of Ropley Cricket Club (RCC).


	2.
	Apologies: David Burgess, Giles Stogdon, Alex Erhmann, Helen Smith, Martin Peters, John Sutton, Frank Branagan, 


	3.
	Minutes of last meeting – were agreed to be correct.


	4.
	Chairman’s report - the transcript of David Burgess’ report was read by Anne Carter.

Two years into the role, I am still as proud as I was when I was elected in November 2016 and I’m sure you’ll agree that as a membership, this is a very special club and one we should all be proud to be associated with. The Committee of this club exists to ensure that the club is run in a responsible and efficient manner based around certain principles. 

We have to ensure the club is run on a sound financial footing. We have to ensure the club is run in a way that it provides the right opportunities for our members to enjoy their cricket, and we have to ensure the club is run in such a way that we are focusing on both the present time but also ensuring the long-term future, and success in whatever guise that takes. There’s nothing revolutionary with any of that, it’s how the Committee has been operating for a number of years and we are merely custodians of those principles at this moment in time. 

Before I delve into the specific areas, I would like to take this opportunity to thank the entire Committee for their continued hard work, spirit and passion each and every one of them puts into the role. Not many people get to see everything that goes on behind the scenes, but you have to trust me when I say that these guys do an extraordinary amount of work, and as an entire club we should be extremely grateful. That’s not to say it’s just those with ‘official’ titles that should take all the plaudits, there’s those who fulfil other roles outside of the main Committee and those who offer up their time in various volunteering capacities. The club owes you all a huge debt of gratitude for everything you do, Thank you.

Our Treasurer, Jayne, will elaborate and cover the financial aspects of the club in more detail when she presents her Treasurer’s Report shortly, however I’d like to take this opportunity to thank Jayne for an absolute wonderful job in managing the Club’s finances, and keeping us all on track and I am sure, you’ll appreciate, that is no easy job. Thank you.

Our Secretary, Anne as ever is a great support to myself and the committee in her attention to detail from the smooth running of the club’s administrative requirements to assisting with the pilot schemes, projects and future events. We talk regularly on club matters and her commitment and enthusiasm is very much appreciated. Thank you.
Senior Men’s Cricket, this year has been generally excellent, despite and in common with many clubs, struggled to get players for the Saturday’s teams and in particularly putting Sunday teams out. However, as the Captain’s team reports will show the teams still put up strong individual and team performances in each of the leagues. The 1st Team finishing 6th, the 2nd Team finishing 14th and congratulations to the Midweek 1st Team for being league Champions. These teams do not just happen and without the hard work of the cricket & vice captains we would not be playing cricket so on your behalf I would extend the club’s thanks and appreciation particularly to Ed White, Rob Smith and Martin Peters. Looking ahead to next season, the Committee is already looking at ways to retain existing players, attract new ones and make Sunday cricket more accessible and attractive. 
Women’s Cricket. Over the last few years we have seen our women and girls game evolve and grow, with standards continually improving, laying the foundations for a strong future. It has been a season of exciting progress at the club, with new members joining, and entering two indoor and two outdoor women teams next year. Congratulations also must go to the Women for winning their league and becoming Champions. A special mention for Ann Ingate, for her commitment as a lead W10 activator and who is taking W10/soft ball cricket to whole new level at the Club. Congratulations also to Andrew Morris for receiving the Outstanding Services to Cricket Award, Well Deserved
Junior Cricket and once again, Andrew Erskine and his amazing band of coaches, and volunteers have done a truly outstanding job, the work that goes on is not just about giving the juniors something to do to tear them away from technology, it’s providing them with a pathway into senior cricket and the fulfilment that comes with being a member of this club. Andrew Morris undertook Chance to Shine coaching in Ropley, Chawton and Sun Hill schools. Amongst the younger children this created a buzz around the sport and is the reason why so many All-Star children chose Ropley as their venue. Consequently, Ropley Junior cricket membership has increased this year with children coming from as far away as Preston Candover, Wield, Chawton and Alresford. As a result, there were two U11 teams and two girls’ teams in 2018. The All Stars saw 60 five to eight-year olds sign on.  A communications plan continues with those 60 so they are aware of what is coming next for RCC Juniors. Ropley All Stars was picked as an exemplar and visited by the ECB Regional Board from which it received very positive feedback. Our Junior’s continue to break new ground, and with another successful year with the U11A’s reaching the Oliver Cup Final, the U15A’s reaching the Millard Cup and congratulations to the U13B’s for winning the U13B league and becoming Champions, extremely well done everyone. I would also extend our thanks to all the parents who support the teams in various roles, as with driving and all the other numerous jobs the teams need doing. 

Scorers, Umpires and Catering. As, ever we are all highly indebted to all of our scorers, our umpires and our ladies for the teas, without whom none of the players would be able to enjoy their cricket. We all very much appreciate your support, and I personally wish to, thank you for your outstanding contribution and ensuring cricket is played in the correct manner. A big mention and a special thank you to Merve for his generous donation towards the New Scoreboard, which will be installed in time for the start of the season.

Ground & Facilities. Moving on to a vitally important aspect of the club – the grounds, as without them we wouldn’t have a game of cricket. Unless you’re down here during the week, nobody will quite realise just how much work goes on by the Grounds team. It’s not just about jumping on a mower and cutting the pitch, although that is important, there’s so much more to it than that. We have been extremely fortunate this year to have had Tom’s guidance and planning, the year started well with a fantastic turnout at the annual ‘Cricket Force’ weekend where a vast array of jobs was undertaken and completed. My thanks go to those who turned up and also assisted throughout the season. A special mention and thank you to Ian Goodwin for his support with the ground’s maintenance during the season.

Social Events. We have seen various social events taking place throughout the year, and through these we not only raise some very useful funds, but they also serve as a great way of bringing the club together. One particular event I was really pleased to see we got off the ground was the Players Award Supper. This is something I’ve been thinking about for a while now and with the help of everyone, we got this off the ground this year and had over 40 players joined us for the evening, a chance to reminisce and experience the camaraderie. The plan is to make this an annual event and if everybody encourages one more player then we’ll soon have ourselves a big event on our hands. Congratulations to all of the award winners and my thanks in particularly to Frank Branagan and the team who helped him organise a very good evening. 

Sponsorship. I would like to thank, very much our sponsors for believing in ‘Us’, sharing our vision and for their generosity, we deeply appreciate the willingness with which you have supported our Club and we sincerely hope that this association will continue to support us in our future endeavours. We aim to use the much-needed funds to raise the profile of Ropley Cricket Club, its future in terms of improving facilities for our Juniors, our Women and our Men, increasing membership, improving playing standards, increasing playing opportunities, increasing income and ultimately enhancing the status and standard of our Cricket Club in both the local community and the wider cricket community. 
Volunteers. You are the lifeblood, and, in most cases, clubs wouldn’t be able to function without your tireless support and dedication that is received from you. I particularly would like to take this opportunity to acknowledge all your contributions and recognize that you are all making a difference, not just to the Club but to all players of all ages and the participants as well. Your contributions have had a massive positive impact on what we see today, and the continued development of the club will be directly linked as to how we can involve more people to get involved in a variety of capacities on and off the field. Thank you 
Conclusion. So, as I wrap up my report, I’m sure you’ll agree we are continuing to move forward and develop in the right areas and will continue to do so. We are also determined to continue our growing reputation as a focus point at the heart of the community, and to make use of sports to strengthen friendships and to bridge the gap between cultures and communities.
Two years into the role now and I’ve learnt a lot, but one thing I value above all else is the power of our volunteer base. We do have a few of them, but many hands make light work, so I would encourage anybody who has the opportunity to step forward and volunteer, however big or small, to do so. The great sense of satisfaction you receive is rewarding and to be encouraged.

The success of our club depends entirely upon, the generous spirit of our volunteers and the financial support of businesses and private sponsors. You have all made a difference, & I am glad you’re on our Team. Thank you for all your support, good humour and determination. Here’s to 2019!


	5.
	Treasurer’s report – Jayne Forrest

RCC was overspent by £1,481.11 this financial year.

The income against junior members showed the increase in intake of juniors this year, which was down to the number of initiatives in which RCC had participated during the season. The subscription list was up to date with all adult, as well as junior subscriptions having been paid. Jayne thanked captains for their dedication in collecting the money. Fund raising was down as Frank Branagan had had to take time out this summer resulting in less BBQs. The quiz had experienced a small reduction in takings compared to previous years and the pram race takings had been split three ways because of the lack of RCC volunteers requiring additional support at the BBQ from the Pram Race organisers.

Against expenditure subscriptions to associations were on the increase, particularly related to the growing number of junior and women’s teams playing in games. Wicket maintenance was costing more due to an increase in the cost of resources. £950 had been paid to the Sports and Social Club. Junior kit expenditure had been offset by a grant from EHDC and the men’s kit by sponsorship.

The new scoreboard had been ordered from the donations made by Merve Durrant and a successful ECB funding application, requiring no additional money from savings.

A copy of the RCC income and expenditure is attached.


	6.
	Junior cricket report – Andy Erskine
Andy opened by thanking all those who had coached the juniors during the last season and extended special thanks to Nerys Wheeler for co-ordinating the Juniors and to Toby who has been on the committee. 
Andrew Morris was active in the Chance to Shine helping to promote the game and our club within the local schools. Winter Nets were well attended in the lead up to the start of the season. All Stars was a great success with regularly over 30 boys and girls attending – a big thank you to Sarah Harry, and everyone who helped.  
U9s run by Helen Smith
· 24 children signed up


U11’s Boys run by Adam Wheeler and Quentin Sandell 
· 38 children signed up
· Two teams in the league
· Oliver Cup Runners Up
· Good sized cohort in the RPC

U11’s Girls run by Alex Erhmann and Andrew Morris
· Lily Day - Player of the Year U11 Girls’ League

U13’s run by Toby Coles and Alex Erhmann
· 17 children signed up
· U13B1 League Winners
· 2 in the RPC

U13’s Girls run by Andrew Morris
· Women’s taster session helped boost the numbers 
· First time in the U13’s girls league

U15’s run by Andy Erskine and Simon Perkins
· Hampshire cup – district finalists
· Millard Cup Runners Up
· 10 children signed up
· Huw Wheeler representing County
Next season we are potentially looking at upwards 90+ children and potentially more signing up. We’ve had success again at the RPC/CAG trials. Coaches are lined up and the committee set to take the junior section forward. Winter indoor nets is starting in the new year, and several teams entered into the winter indoor competitions. 
There are some interesting rule changes in the pipeline for junior cricket and a big push by the ECB to promote the World Cup, for which we will be organising some events next summer to celebrate this event.
Chris Graham summarised by saying that the junior section of RCC was a fundamental part of the club as it took on a role that the schools no longer do.


	7.
	First Xl captain’s report – Sean Udal

Sean felt for the First Xl to finish 6th in the league was a good assessment of where they were as a team. The loss of the overseas player in July had had an obvious impact as Tim Neiman’s batting had been a credit to the team. Availability of players continued to be a challenge. Sean made particular reference to Rob Smith’s excellent wicket keeping and position batting third and Seb Newens’ bowling prowess. Matt Donaldson had been a success both on and off the pitch.

Plans for next year included creating a relationship with an academy in Australia through which an exchange of players could take place. Joe Wheeler being the first player of choice at RCC. 

Sean extended thanks to Merve for his exemplary scoring and for filling out the timesheets. 
Chris Graham concluded by thanking Sean for providing stability for the First Xl team.


	8.
	Second Xl captain’s report – Nick Gerrard

The team had won five games and lost three. Particular acknowledgement goes to Richard Jackson and Berky for their batting and to Mark Mundy and Andrew Robson for their bowling and Chris Graham for turning out to play when numbers were short. It is becoming apparent that the average age of the team means that 30-40 runs can be given away in a game.


	9.
	Women’s captain’s report – Andrew Morris

Hampshire Cricket League had developed a new model to take women’s cricket forward in which RCC had taken part, supported by Emma Cowdrill and Mike Pollard. The model worked by bringing in players from other clubs and those who have never played before.
RCC also have the young Vipers, U15 and U 17s coming through as well.

Chance to Shine would continue next season with an increase in the number of schools taking part from three to four, as Four Marks School gets involved.

On the 24 April there had been a taster evening for women and girls arranged on social media, and despite the weather, which had been dark, wet and windy there was a turnout of 80, resulting in an additional 30 girls attending training the following week. The event had again been supported by Hampshire Cricket Board.

The arrangement of fixtures this year meant that all league games were played from July onwards enabling district and county players to be available to their local teams. It did however result in less games being played because it was peak holiday time. 6/7 friendlies were organised for May and June, which did enable more games overall being played.

There is a squad of 30 league players and with the promotion of the women’s team we should be able to put out two teams next year.

Alex Erhmann started off the season as captain but having fallen off a Segway was unable to play. Fiona Gray who has joined us from Help for Heroes stepped up, after which we did not lose a game.

W10 brings women into the game who do not initially want to play hard ball cricket however some players have gone onto support the league team. The W10 team played a number of festivals during the season.

Chris Graham expressed how lucky RCC was to have Andrew Morris and thanked him for his commitment and dedication to the cause.


	10.
	Election of Chairman

David Burgess was proposed by Chris Graham and seconded by Chris Fuller.




	11.
	Election of Officers

· Vice Chairman – Alex Ehrmann
· Secretary – Anne Carter
· Treasurer – Jayne Forrest
· Fixture Secretary- John Sutton
· Ground Secretary – tba by new committee
· Social Secretary – Frank Branagan
· Head of Junior Cricket - Andy Erskine
· First Xl Captain – Shaun Udal
· Second Xl Captain – Nick Gerrard
· Sunday Captain – Nick Gerrard
· Midweek Captain – Martin Peters 
· First Women’s Xl Captain – Fiona Gray
· Second Women’s Xl Captain – Sarah Adam
· Club Mark Lead – Andrew Robson
· Club Welfare Officer – Anne Carter


	12.
	Development Plan

Andrew Robson had consulted widely on the Development Plan seeking views of all the captains and heads of junior and senior cricket and the committee.

Andrew Morris said he was excited about the Development Plan as RCC needed to be a club over and above other clubs and that the key to all of it all would be the ground management.

It was agreed the ‘How’ to implementation of the Development Plan would be for the committee to decide.

Ed White mentioned there was nothing included about the midweek team. Andrew Robson confirmed he had contacted Martin Peters for his input and to date received no response but would follow up again.

Tom Stroud felt that there should be a formal process for writing to other clubs that were folding, which included sending a welcoming letter from RCC to the club.

Andrew Morris wondered whether there should be a central club communication developed on eg. Teamer.

The Development Plan aims were agreed by the AGM and Chris Graham thanked Andrew Robson for all the time he had put into pulling together the plan. 

A copy of the draft Development Plan is attached. 


	13.
	Alteration of Rules – minor amendments in line with Club Mark requirements

One note was to include Sunday and Midweek Captains.

Otherwise a unanimous agreement was reached on adopting the changes to the rules.
A copy of the Club Rules with proposed amendments is attached.


	14.
	AOB
Chris Graham thanked Anne Carter and Ed White for all they had undertaken during the last year. 

Les Spevock raised the issue of Sunday cricket which was recognised as being in trouble nationally. Ed said that getting a team together this year had been more difficult: pre-league there had been a surplus of players but September, bank holidays, the beginning of the summer holidays and the exam season were proving to be the worst times. The apparent lack of games played had been exacerbated by the bad weather as three games had been cancelled as well as the Bedales’ game. Ed also said that it was important to be able to play all fixtures otherwise it let other teams down who would eventually not want to play us.

Les suggested reducing fixtures to twice a month so that players put the dates in their diary and determine to be able to play. This was countered by comments from Chris Fuller and Chris Graham who felt that the idea risked a decline in the game altogether with twice monthly games leading to monthly and eventually slipping to less. 

It was felt there should be investment in finding a senior lead with a responsibility for headhunting more players for all the teams as well as a review of the fixture load. It was agreed these were jobs for the new committee.

Chris Graham summarise by saying that Sunday cricket was the essence of all clubs and whilst there was a truth in what Les had said it was calling players, as opposed to receiving their availability on social media that was probably one way forward.

On the square sometimes as many as 3-4 games were being played on the same strip. It was suggested that more games could be arranged away to give the square a rest.

Merve asked if there was to be an overseas layer next season. Sean responded by saying that a long term relationship was being developed with the Paul Terry Academy in Perth with a view to arranging player exchanges. 

Ian Goodwin was keen that the committee agreed a timeline to getting a new grounds person in post.

Anne Carter apologised for not having got around to uploading the committee minutes and would be doing so at some point following the meeting.

Chris Graham closed the meeting thanking all those who had attended and wished everyone good luck for 2019.
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[bookmark: _GoBack]Development Plan Aims for 2019 for consultation

Play
a) Run two senior and two female weekend league teams.
b) Continue with roll out of Junior Development Plan 2014 – 2019.
c) Develop a plan for transitioning juniors into senior cricket.
d) Recruit new players; specifically getting experienced players to strengthen the playing and coaching side of the senior club.
e) With a view to fully integrating the membership in the running of the club appoint a Head of Senior Cricket who reports into the committee and oversees the recruitment and coaching of senior teams, including the U17's and U19's.
f) Preserve the Sunday Friendly team thereby supporting the promotion of juniors into senior cricket and to continue benefit to local community.
g) Celebrate the ICC Cricket World Cup Focus Weekend. 7-9 Jun 2019 through organised events to help encourage more children and adults to take up the sport.

Grounds
h) Appoint a new grounds’ person.
i) Replace wicket mower.
j) Install new electronic scoreboard.
k) Consider the purchase of a roll up wicket for the U9 'academy pitch' (to avoid another wicket having to be prepared each weekend), which can also be used to increase general training capacity across all age groups, including seniors. 
l) ​Re-develop nets, including the purchase of deployable white netting for rear of nets (behind bowler). 
Funding
m) Bring in expertise to develop and deliver a marketing strategy to generate more sponsorship.
n) Develop funding / support from the Cricket Club around junior training, coaches, equipment, under 9 pitch and winter nets.
o) Submit application for funding from the Cricket World Cup 2019 – Club Fund.
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